



Westbury Sub Mendip Parish Council Annual Meeting
Wednesday 17th May, 2017, 6:00pm
Village Hall
Present: Cllrs Tony Shepherd (Chairman), Ros Wyke, Peter Bright, Jo Tucker (from item 15, 2017/0914)
In Attendance:  the Clerk Mark Smith; PC Lucy Bagnowiec part meeting for Item 6.2 which was taken after Item 13.
In the Public Session before the meeting no matters were raised.

MINUTES
1. The meeting being quorate, it was resolved that Cllr Tony Shepherd be elected Chairman. Cllr Shepherd signed the Chairman’s Declaration of Acceptance of Office.

2. It was resolved that Cllr Ros Wyke be elected Deputy Chairman. Cllr Wyke signed the Deputy Chairman’s Declaration of Acceptance of Office.

3. Apologies for Absence
Cllrs Sue Isherwood, Amanda Bateman, Sue Reece
4. Declarations of Interests 
It was resolved that the Council delegates the power to grant dispensations to the Clerk.  The power rests with the relevant authority under section 33(1) of the Localism Act 2011 and the basis is set out under section 33(2).

1. To receive declarations of interest from Councillors on items on the agenda
Cllr Wyke as a Member involved in the consideration and determination of planning applications by Mendip District Council, declares that the views expressed by her at Parish Council meetings on any particular proposal are based on the evidence available to her at the time, and is provisional only. She will not be bound by any recommendation made by the Parish Council on any proposal, and will consider any matter afresh in connection with any application which comes before her in her capacity as a Member of Mendip District Council, taking all further evidence into account.
2. To receive written requests for dispensations for disclosable pecuniary interests, personal interests or personal and prejudicial interests (if any)

3. To grant any requests for dispensation as appropriate 

5. Minutes 
It was resolved to sign the minutes of the 12 April 2017 as a correct record, with a space between ‘Graham Noel’, and a note added that dogs are not allowed on the playing field or the car park.
6. Report from Somerset County Councillor and Mendip District Councillor
1. District Cllr Ros Wyke reported that residents were concerned about proposed development at the Bucklegrove Caravan site, just within the Rodney Stoke parish boundary. Residents were also concerned about the safety of vegetation on the verge between Westbury and Hollybrook. The Clerk will notify County Highways. Residents are also concerned about the increase in traffic on the A371, presumed to be caused by Hinkley Point related works, and new housing in Wells. The A371 will be put on the agenda for the June meeting.
2. PC Lucy Bagnowiec introduced herself as the Wells Rural Beat Officer, and offered to discuss the monthly crime report previously circulated. In response to a query, she agreed to investigate why Neighbourhood Watch updates were not being received by Cllr Wyke (Farm Watch reports are received). Councillors thanked PC Bagnowiec for the monthly reports, which are appreciated. They may be added to the new Parish Council website. A new PCSO for Westbury was being recruited.
7. The Clerk Reported:

1.  Wordpress Training was available at Strode College. It was resolved to authorise the cost of the training to allow support for the new parish council website.

2. Mendip have agreed to make Dark Skies an agenda item for the autumn Parish Forum. It was resolved to consider writing to the Mendip CEO after the meeting to promote best practice.

3. It was resolved to purchase three ‘Keep off’ safety notices for the Playing Field Containers, and to sell one to third parties if they wished.
4. It was resolved to delegate planning responses for Ash Tree Farm ‘glass verandas’ 2017/0775/HSE and 2017/0924/LBC to the Clerk, in consultation with Councillors. These items were too late for the 17 May meeting, but responses were required before the June meeting.
5. Residents in Old Ditch were concerned about builders rubble being dropped into the water course. It was resolved that the Clerk should check with the Hollow builders that it would be removed.

6. The Clerk has received email expressing a resident’s concern about the state of the cross. The Clerk will ask Highways to replace the missing bollard reflector, and will ask Natural England for advice on the condition of the cross mortar.
8. To agree the appointment of :

1. Robert Glanvile Playing Field Trust committee members
It was resolved that Cllrs Amanda Bateman and Jo Tucker should be appointed to the playing field committee.

2. Village Hall committee members
It was resolved that Cllrs Peter Bright and Sue Isherwood should be appointed to the village hall committee.

3. Parish Paths Liaison Officer

It was resolved that Nick Mayor should be asked to continue as Parish Paths Liaison Officer (PPLO).

9. It was resolved to approve:
1. Parish Council Standing Orders (These currently reflect the latest NALC template model)

2. Financial Regulations (These have been updated recently with NALC clauses to allow Electronic Banking)

3. Publication Scheme

4. Assets Register

5. Custom and Practice for Planning Application Responses 
All the governance documents are on the village website under the Parish Council main section, and sub-sections for ‘Governance’ or ‘FOI’, (or have been previously circulated by email and will be put on the new website).
10. Insurance Renewal (Renewal documents circulated on 28/04/17)

It was resolved to renew the Parish Council’s annual insurance with Came and Company.
11. Website Report: 
The new Parish Council website is live at www.westburysubmendip-pc.gov.uk . Further set up work continues, including a new email address. A ‘Lets Blog’ workshop will be arranged on a Friday in the near future.
12. Village Day 20th May – Parish Council stall planning
It was resolved that Councillors and Clerk had other commitments with village day or elsewhere which made it impractical to setup a stall.

13. Neighbourhood Plan Report

141 Initial Survey responses had been received. 83% supported the creation of a Neighbourhood Plan, 9% did not support it, and 8% were ‘don’t knows’. 
All the Survey topics proposed to be included in scope for the Neighbourhood Plan were considered ‘Important’ or ‘Very Important’ on average.

Further volunteers would be invited to join the Neighbourhood Plan Working Group.

All the comments received in the Survey have been allocated to one of three categories for Action: Parish Council; Neighbourhood Plan Working Group; Other. The Action List and the outcomes will be published.
14. Westbury Inn Report
The Nomination for Registering the Westbury Inn as an Asset of Community Value was submitted to Mendip District Council on 26/04/17. The Nomination is now being consulted on by Mendip DC.
15. Planning

Consultation Responses requested by Mendip District Council

2017/0976/TCA
15 Back Lane, Norway Maple, reduce crown 30%

It was resolved to support this application.

2017/1100/TCA
The Old Vicarage, School Hill, Holm Oak, reduce crown
It was resolved to support this application.

2017/1048/HDG
West Close Barn, Stoke Road, remove 3 metres hedge

It was resolved to object to this application on the grounds that the 3 metres of hedge specified is a wall with vegetation covering it, and it is close to a tree whose roots would suffer compaction damage if traffic were allowed to pass over the roots. The parish council would reassess its view if these issues are addressed.

Residents have reported concerns about caravan use on the site: the Clerk was asked to clarify the position with Mendip DC.

2017/0914/HSE
The Lodge, Church Lane – rear extension

It was resolved to object to this application on the grounds that the design and quantity of glass involved is out of character with the building being extended, and with the nearby parish church.

It was noted that Mendip DC did not include the Parish Council as a Statutory Consultee on the application.

2017/0915/LBC
The Lodge, Church Lane – rear extension

It was resolved to object to this application on the grounds that the design and quantity of glass involved is out of character with the building being extended, and with the nearby parish church.

It was noted that Mendip DC did not include the Parish Council as a Statutory Consultee on the application.

Mendip D.C. Decisions

2017/0282/FUL
Moor View, Pelting Drove :use of field for camping
Approved with Conditions
2017/0356/HSE
Seymour House, Free Hill, extension
Approved with Conditions

2017/0018/FUL
Green Lantern House, Stoke Road, garden shed
Approved with Conditions

2017/0939/AGR
Croft Lane Farm, Croft Lane, new field access
Permitted Development

2017/0408/HSE
4 Broadhay, rear extension and terrace/balcony
Approved with Conditions

2017/0530/FUL
Stoneleigh House, Roughmoor Lane,

Approved with Conditions
16. Finance
Report: 2016/17 Cash Statement with 2017/18 Budget (circulated 24/04/17)

The Parish Council accepted the Cash Statement.


Payments approved
Tickbox Marketing
Final Payment website development

£1,380.00

Tickbox Marketing
Final Payment website development ‘diary
£150.00

Tickbox Marketing
One year website hosting


£350.00

St Andrews Press

Survey reminder flyers


£36.00

Came and Company
Annual Insurance from 19 June

£311.97

Strode College

Wordpress Clerk’s Training


£149.00
17. Correspondence & reports on Meetings Attended, including

1. RGPFT request to speak at the September meeting on RGPFT finances

2. Final Grant Report to Locality submitted/accepted, accounting for Neighbourhood Plan spending

3. Planning Enforcement report on Lynch Lane – foul water discharge onto the lane not found. Councillors noted that other issues reported to Mendip, such as highway access and change of use of land, had not been responded to as yet.
4. Somerset County Council have requested from the Church Commissioners a permissive path from Mortar Pits to the WS13/2 and WS13/3 footpaths. The WS13/1 footpath crossing the Court House Farm green is blocked west of Court House Farm on Church Commissioners land.

5. Brian Eades has kindly agreed to do the Parish Council Internal Audit report for 2016/17, at a meeting with the Clerk in late May.

6. Photographs of the old gate (now removed) by the Trig Point at Westbury Beacon, and the current blocked gateway have been received from residents and Councillors

7. Possible Broadhay resident’s queries about village development responded to.

8. Mendip DC agreed to put Dark Skies best practice, and Dispensations on a future Parish Forum agenda.

9. Police and Crime Commissioner spring newsletter, and Wells Rural beat crime report for April
10. Bristol Conservation Volunteers offer to undertake countryside projects (e.g. footpath clearance, etc), for a small operating cost.
18. Notices

1. Public Path Diversion Order for WS13/21 from start in Lynch Lane to start in Longlands Lane. 25 May deadline for comment to Somerset County Council. The Parish Council has previously supported this Diversion Order.
2. 6 November 2018 event in Wells to commemorate the end of the First World War, from the Lord-Lieutenant of Somerset
19. Items for next agenda
1. Dog Bins for Roughmoor Lane

2. Robert Glanvile Playing Field committee request to address the September meeting

3. HGVs and the A371. Back Road speed limits
20. Dates of future meetings: 

It was resolved to hold the next Parish Council meeting on:

28th June 2017

and to confirm the following dates at the June meeting:

2nd August2017

27th September 2017

25th October 2017

29th November 2017

3rd January 2018 (provisional)
7th February 2018 (provisional)
7th March 2018 (provisional)
4th April2018 (provisional)
2nd May 2018 (provisional)
Signed by the Chairman of the Parish Council 
Signature................................................................Date..........................................................
0.0c



Clerk – Mark H. Smith




30/05/2017 


Orchardside, Mares Lane, Westbury Sub Mendip, Wells BA5 1HX

Tel: 01749 871076 
Email parishclerk@westbury-sub-mendip.org.uk

